DOCUMENT RESUME

ED 451 386 CE 081 535

TITLE Work Programme, 2001-2003.

INSTITUTION European Training Foundation Turin (Italy).

ISBN ISBN-92-9157-265-9

PUB DATE 2001-00-00

NOTE 57p.

AVAILABLE FROM For full text:

http://www.etf.eu.int/etfweb.nsf/pages/genpubldown/\$file/wor

k-prog-01-03-en.pdf.

PUB TYPE Reports - Descriptive (141)

EDRS PRICE MF01/PC03 Plus Postage.

DESCRIPTORS *Developing Nations; *Economic Development; *Educational

Administration; *Educational Change; Foreign Countries; Human Resources; *International Cooperation; Job Training;

Labor Force Development; Labor Market; Postsecondary Education; Program Design; Program Development; Secondary Education; Technical Assistance; *Vocational Education

IDENTIFIERS Balkans; Europe (East Central); European Training

Foundation; Mongolia

ABSTRACT

This document provides a general overview, in broad terms, of the activities of the European Training Foundation (ETF) planned for 2001 and beyond. Section 1 presents ETF activities under four main headings: obligatory activities; support to the European Commission; information provision and analysis; and development activities. It also provides a brief overview of proposed ETF activities in 2001 on those topics for each region: Candidate Countries; Western Balkans; Mediterranean region; and New Independent States and Mongolia. Section 2 outlines in tabular form the proposed activities for each of the four regions in which ETF operates, together with resources. Section 3 discusses technical assistance to the Commission for the Tempus Program, now into its third phase, including shifting assistance from candidate countries to the countries in the Western Balkans and the New Independent States and Mongolia; selection of Joint European Projects and Individual Mobility Grants; and contract management and follow-up. Section 4 addresses activity-based budgeting 2001 and use of ETF resources by activity and budget source. Appendixes include information on services provided by ETF and ETF-developed networks. (YLB)

Reproductions supplied by EDRS are the best that can be made from the original document.





U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION Office of Educational Research and Improvement EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION (ENTER (ERIC)

This document has been reproduced as received from the person or organization originating it.

- Minor changes have been made to improve reproduction quality.
- Points of view or opinions stated in this document do not necessarily represent official OERI position or policy.

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

Work Programme

-2003

BEST COPY AVAILABLE



Villa Gualino, Viale Settimio Severo, 65, I-10133 Torino Tel: (39) 011 630 22 22 / Fax: (39) 011 630 22 00 / email: info@etf.eu.int Web: http://www.etf.eu.int

MISSION STATEMENT

The European Training Foundation is an agency of the European Union. It works in central and Eastern Europe, the New Independent States and Mongolia, and with the Mediterranean partners*.

Mission

The mission of the European Training Foundation is to support the reform of vocational education and training and management training in the partner countries*.

Role

As a centre of expertise, the Foundation:

- provides analysis and advice on current initiatives and future needs in partner countries;
- facilitates contacts between key actors in the vocational training field;
- disseminates information on EU best practice; and
- channels offers of cooperation from donors.

In the field of programme management, the Foundation:

- designs and implements projects;
- assists in monitoring and evaluation; and
- disseminates results.

Albania, Algeria, Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Bulgaria, Bosnia & Herzegovina. Cyprus, Czech Republic, Egypt, Estonia, Georgia, Hungary, Israel, Jordan, Kazakhstan, Kyrgystan, Latvia, Lebanon, Lithuania, Malta, the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia, the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Moldova, Mongolia, Morocco, the Palestinian Authority, Poland. Romania, Russian Federation, the Slovak Republic, Slovenia, Syria, Tajikistan, Tunisia, Turkey, Turkmenistan, Ukraine, Uzbekistan.

The European Union supports the development of human resources in these countries through the Phare, Tacis, CARDS and MEDA Programmes.

^{*} Within the framework of EU policy, the Foundation works directly with:

Work Programme

2001-2003

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

A great deal of additional information on the European Union is available on the Internet. It can be accessed through the Europa server (http://europa.eu.int).

Cataloguing data can be found at the end of this publication

Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities, 2001

ISBN 92-9157-265-9

© European Training Foundation, 2001

Reproduction is authorised, provided the source is acknowledged.

Printed in Italy



TABLE OF CONTENTS

			Page
Int	rodu	ction	5
1.	Fou	ndation activities 2001-2003	7
	1.1	Candidate countries	10
	1.2	Western Balkans	12
	1.3	The Mediterranean region	14
	1.4	New Independent States and Mongolia	16
	1.5	Proposals for activities in 2001 by region	19
2.	Reg	jional summary tables	21
3.		hnical assistance to the European Commission for the npus Programme	31
	3.1	Aim	31
	3.2	Role of the European Training Foundation in Tempus in 2001	31
	3.3	Main activities for 2001	32
	3.4	Contract management and follow-up	32
	3.5	Publications, information and events	33
4.		ivity Based Budgeting (ABB) 2001 use of European Training undation resources by activity and budget source	35
	4.1	Introduction	35
	4.2	Definition of activities	35
	4.3	Definition of resources	36
	4.4	European Training Foundation operational costs	36
An	nex 1	: Services provided by the Foundation	39
An	nex 2	: Networks	43



INTRODUCTION

In 2000, the European Training Foundation's Governing Board agreed that the Foundation should concentrate its energies on further developing its role as the European centre of expertise and point of reference for vocational education and training and management training in the context of EU external aid programmes.

The recent strategic debate about the focus of Foundation activities over the medium term has served to sharpen the perspective on the period 2001-2004 and in particular the priorities which it ascribes to the development of human resources in individual regions and countries. This debate was stimulated by the decisions taken at the Lisbon Summit on the EU employment strategy and the important role of education and training for employment, social inclusion, entrepreneurship and the adaptability of the labour force. Activities planned for 2001 will support the Commission within the project cycle of EU programmes and provide expertise to specific Commission programmes. The Foundation will also continue to make available data and analyses on the impact of economic transition on, and developments in the labour market and vocational training sectors in partner countries. These will be used by Commission desk officers and policymakers, by Member States, the partner countries themselves, and the international donor community.

This Work Programme document, which was adopted by the Governing Board on 27 November 2000, provides a general overview, in broad terms, of the Foundation activities planned for 2001 and beyond. The titles of each activity, together with resources, can be found in the Regional Tables on pages 21-28. A greater level of detail on each initiative, including specific aims, objectives, activities and outputs can be found on the European Training Foundation's web site: www.etf.eu.int.



1. FOUNDATION ACTIVITIES 2001

In this section activities are presented under four main headings:

- i) Obligatory activities;
- ii) Support to the Commission;
- iii) Information provision and analysis;
- iv) Development activities.

While every attempt has been made to differentiate between different types of activity, these divisions are not watertight. The development and deployment of expertise is very much a mainstream exercise, not an activity which takes place in isolation.

i) Obligatory activities

A number of initiatives on which the Foundation is currently engaged will continue into 2001. Some of these activities are multi-annual and contracts are in place. Other development activities (see *iv* below) outlined in Work Programme 2000 and agreed by the Governing Board will not be completed until late 2001. Furthermore, activities which are undertaken with third parties such as Member States and international organisations are based upon binding agreements. Continuing obligations such as Foundation responsibilities in Phare and Tacis projects will also roll forward.

Also included in this category are activities which the Foundation is obliged by Regulation to undertake, such as the Advisory Forum.

ii) Support to the Commission

Throughout the past year Foundation country managers have been in discussion with their counterpart country desk-officers in Commission services in order to agree the nature and extent of Foundation support to Commission activities. Of course these activities differ region by region but in the context of the MEDA, Tacis and the Western Balkan countries they are nevertheless concentrated around the provision of different contributions to the programming and project cycle, for example:

- impact assessment of reforms carried out to date as a contribution to future programming;
- assistance in project identification where vocational training has been identified as a priority for support;
- support to vocational training and labour market components of sectoral programmes; and
- studying the extent to which ongoing activities are meeting policy objectives.



In the main these services will not include project implementation and/or management, other than the completion of activities already contracted.

In the case of the candidate countries the Commission has asked the Foundation to prepare monographs which provide in-depth studies on vocational training and employment services in candidate countries in support of the Employment Policy Reviews. The Foundation considers that the considerable analytical work involved in the preparation of these studies is not an end in itself, but will also contribute to the increasing body of knowledge and experience in the Foundation. In turn this can provide a future basis for similar input across different geographical contexts should this be required by EU regional policy for each zone. The Foundation will also respond to requests from the EC Delegations for support. In the context of the Phare programmes concerned with human resources development and preparation for the European Social Fund (ESF), priority will be given to Romania and Bulgaria, with possibly some ad hoc limited assistance to other countries. Support could also be envisaged for Turkey.

Along with the "obligatory" activities mentioned above, support to the Commission, in particular through ad hoc limited assistance within the project cycle of Phare, and full involvement in CARDS, MEDA and Tacis activities will constitute the bulk of Foundation actions in 2001. Although there are differences across the regions, 65% of staff time and 61% of Title 3 budget will be allocated to activities within categories *i*) and *ii*).

iii) Information provision and analysis

In order to be able to provide the necessary contribution to the project cycle, the Foundation needs reliable networks in partner countries to generate sound, accurate and up-to-date information on vocational education and training in relation to developments in the labour market. To this end, one of the Foundation's fundamental tasks over the last five years has been to act both as a catalyst and support to the long-term development of systems in partner countries in order to produce information on vocational and educational training systems, arrangements and issues. This is important in that not only does it enable the Foundation to provide advice to the Commission based on empirical data, but also provides policymakers in partner countries, international organisations and Member States with current and reliable information on which to base future actions.

This has been achieved by establishing a network of National Observatories in many of the partner countries. In those countries where these do not yet exist, in particular the Mediterranean partners, alternative arrangements based primarily on a network of existing institutions, will be put in place. Experience has shown that this is essential to ensure that the necessary information can be generated and disseminated.

In addition to the production of data in the form of national reports, key indicators and specific reports, all of which are used widely throughout the donor community, Observatories also fulfil an important role in capacity building in partner countries as well as in the dissemination of good practice from Member



States. They represent a first step for the development of qualitative and quantitative analytical capabilities in the field of labour market and training and are also essential conduits for the dissemination of expertise and information inside partner countries.

In 2001, 23% of staff time and 27% of the Title 3 budget will be invested in the generation and analysis of information from around 40 partner countries. This includes the allocation of resources for the first time to establishing this function in the Mediterranean region. In the Western Balkans, resources will be allocated to strengthening the capacity of a fledgling network, thus developing the institutional capacity which will be able to provide the basic data considered to be a precondition for the definition and monitoring of reform policies.

iv) Development activities

The Foundation provides both information and the reference point for the Commission and Member States on vocational training in the context of EU external aid to those partner countries covered within its mandate.

The Foundation is the only organisation of its kind to combine issue-specific expertise with in-depth knowledge of the process of social and economic transition across all partner countries. Such specialised knowledge is necessary in order to be able to respond to requests for policy advice from its partners and to facilitate Member States' co-operation with the partner countries.

Through its development activities the Foundation encourages and supports partner country innovation across the wide range of issues associated with changing economies and labour markets.

The constant updating of this expertise is not an end in itself, but serves to increase awareness of the issues in the Commission, Member States and partner countries. This continuing process permeates all Foundation activities, whether they be linked to the project cycle or to the production and analysis of key data. The Foundation therefore considers it essential to devote a specific percentage of time and resources to deepening its expertise in a limited number of areas. This means developing methodologies and guidelines for analysing, monitoring and assessing vocational training and labour market developments and policies. It means also comparing and analysing different approaches, and identifying general trends and good practice from both Member States and partner countries, the latter based on a sound knowledge and active involvement in developments on the ground.

On the basis of its experience over the last five years, the Foundation has identified the following five broad areas which it considers essential to develop further if it is to consolidate its position as the key reference point at European level for vocational training reform in countries in transition:

- policies in the context of lifelong learning and the strategic and financial management of training systems;
- qualification processes and institutional reform;
- personnel in education institutions (teachers, trainers and managers);



- responsiveness of training systems to labour market and economic restructuring and the impact on development of skills systems;
- management training.

These are the core areas in which Foundation staff can provide expertise which is sufficiently flexible to be able to respond to the rapidly changing needs of partner countries and thus encompass new trends as they emerge. Importantly, these are fully compatible with priorities inside the European Union and reflect the Luxembourg and Lisbon conclusions.

The fourth category of activities included under each regional section and table refers to such development work. Across the range of Foundation activities this amounts to 13% of staff time and 12% of financial resources from Title 3 budget. These activities should be considered as transversal activities which are relevant to each region.

The following pages provide a brief overview of proposed Foundation activities in 2001 for each region. A comprehensive presentation of activities, region by region, can be found in the Regional Summary Tables (p. 19-29).

1.1 Candidate Countries

In 2001, the Foundation will continue to align its activities in the candidate countries¹ with the requirements of the accession process. In particular this means a greater emphasis on the analysis of training and labour market developments in the candidate countries and a more targeted approach to meeting the needs of the EC Delegations and partner countries. Candidate countries will be free to draw on Phare Programme funds in order to access additional Foundation support according to their individual needs. The Foundation will also co-operate closely with CEDEFOP in the framework of the joint work programme to be agreed between the two agencies for the pre-accession phase.

i) Obligatory initiatives which will continue in 2001

Key activities which correspond to the main priorities for the modernisation of vocational training systems will continue to be realised in some countries as a follow-up activity to 2000 projects. Some will be carried out in co-operation with EU Member States such as, Belgium, Denmark, Finland, France, Italy and Sweden. Such joint activities will cover strategic issues such as: institution building for continuing training in Romania; the development of regional training centres in Lithuania; teacher and trainer training policies in the Baltic States; employment policies in Turkey; and social partnerships in vocational training across all candidate countries One important activity will be the continuation of a project started in 2000 which focuses on the development of the capacity of National Observatories in order to contribute to skill needs analyses of companies,

ERIC d by DyneDrs

Bulgaria, Czech Republic, Cyprus, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovak Republic, Slovenia and Turkey.

particularly small and medium sized enterprises (SMEs). This will also enable Observatories to support the progress of human resource development strategies at regional levels in Romania and Bulgaria.

With the exception of the Phare management training programme in Bulgaria and the concluding phases of the Tempus Phare programme, 2001 will be the last year of Foundation involvement in managing Phare programmes. Such work will mainly entail final audit and technical evaluations of the small number of Phare programmes in the Baltic States and Romania.

ii) Support to the European Commission

Foundation staff will continue to support the Commission and its Delegations by contributing to the Phare project cycle. This service will be at the request of the Commission and may take the form of providing comments on policy papers and project proposals prepared by the countries. The Foundation will also respond to requests from the EC Delegations for support within the Phare programmes concerned with human resource development and preparation for the European Social Fund (ESF). In this context, priority will be given to Romania and Bulgaria, with possibly some ad hoc limited assistance to other countries. Support could also be envisaged for Turkey. A small reserve will be included in the budget to enable Foundation staff to respond to similar requests from EC Delegations in other countries on an ad hoc basis.

As part of the preparations for accession, the European Commission needs to monitor carefully the progress made by the countries in the different fields covered by the accession strategy. The Foundation will therefore continue to update regularly its "Review of Progress" on vocational training reforms to contribute to annual progress reports drawn up by the Commission. In addition, at the request of DG Employment and Social Affairs, the Foundation will continue to support the Employment Policy Review process and take forward work started in 2000 on the production of country monographs. This will involve an in-depth analysis of the vocational training systems and employment services of the countries in order to assist the Commission in the monitoring process of the Joint Assessment Papers which are to be agreed between the Commission and candidate countries.

Finally, the Foundation will contribute to the second phase of the Leonardo da Vinci programme by putting in place preparatory measures in Turkey, as it did in the past with the ten central European candidate countries. The Foundation will also contribute to the Leonardo monitoring working group set up by the Commission.

iii) Ensuring the output of regular information, intelligence and analysis

Because of the increased requirements for information and analysis, the Foundation will also continue to develop and reinforce its network of National Observatories. These will contribute fully to the Foundation's work programme in 2001 and assist in the execution and evaluation of the human resource



development and employment policies in the candidate countries. Special attention will be given to ensuring the sustainability of the network and to the need for a National Observatory in Turkey.

iv) Development activities

Thematic activities which correspond to the main modernisation priorities of vocational training systems will continue to be carried out in a number of countries as a follow up to 2000 projects. These activities will constitute part of the work programme between CEDEFOP and the Foundation and reinforce cooperation between the two agencies in this phase of the pre-accession process.

1.2 Western Balkans

In the Western Balkans², the Foundation will provide expertise in order to heighten the impact of reform in the countries of the region. The Foundation will concentrate its support to the human resource development and labour market reform process by providing expert assistance in the definition of programmes for support by the European Union. The Foundation also aims to improve both the availability of structured information and the development of knowledge about current approaches to training and labour market issues.

i) Obligatory initiatives

The Foundation will conclude projects started in previous years on "Integration of Work and Learning" and "Vocational Training and Social Inclusion". The results of these projects will be widely disseminated in the region and will contribute to the development of country-specific vocational education and training and labour market reform programmes.

Support to the human resources development (HRD) co-ordination activities for Tables 1 and 2 of the Stability Pact will be continued, though on a slightly reduced scale when compared to the previous year. This will include quarterly meetings of the HRD Working Group set up under the Pact in countries of the region, as well as attendance at meetings called by the Stability Pact Special Co-ordinator's office. The Foundation will also continue to assist in the co-ordination of initiatives supported through the Pact and in particular will support the Economic and Social Committee in putting in place the institution building initiative for social partners which is funded under the Quick Start Measures.

ii) Support to the European Commission

By far the greatest share of the work programme 2001 is devoted to providing support to the Commission in the definition of assistance programmes. The Foundation will use expertise gained through active participation in EU reform

² Albania, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, Federal Republic of Yugoslavia, Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia.

programmes in the region, and other countries, particularly Bulgaria, Romania and Slovenia. It will also be able to draw on an informed knowledge of trends in vocational education and training reform in Member States.

As a basic contribution to the EU programming cycle, the Foundation will undertake human resource and labour market policy reviews in each country. Carried out on an annual basis, the reviews will provide a structured analysis of the latest developments in the reform process, including assessment of the impact of reforms to date and recommendations for future actions. In countries where there are EU vocational training /labour market reform programmes, the reviews will include a specific assessment of progress and outcomes. The reviews will provide a focus for discussions with the countries on priority areas for future support.

In countries where vocational education and training and labour market reform is a priority for support by the Commission, the Foundation will also contribute to the definition of vocational education and training and labour market reform programmes. Following Commission guidance the Foundation will apply its knowledge and methodologies in the preparation of indicative programming documents and will work closely with national authorities to develop planning and programming capacity within local institutions.

In addition to the above, the Foundation will also contribute to the development of vocational training and labour market components in EU sectoral programmes. As agreed with the Commission, the Foundation will assist in preparing indicative programming documents in Albania, Croatia, and Montenegro. Finally, the Foundation will conclude support to the Commission in the execution of programmes although it will retain responsibility for the management of one Phare "bridging" project in Bosnia and Herzgovina.

Long term human resource development reform policies and action plans should be based on a thorough understanding of the latest policies and practices and how these are applied in other countries. There is therefore a considerable need to raise awareness of vocational education and training and labour market reform and good practice from other countries in Europe. Given the relevance of the reform experiences in central Europe over the last decade, this will include an assessment of approaches which have been developed in other central and eastern European countries (in particular, Bulgaria, Romania and Slovenia), and will also be based on the experience gained by the Foundation in EU staff development and vocational education and training-labour market reform programmes since 1995.

In order to concentrate its efforts, in 2001 the Foundation will provide staff development in Albania, Croatia, Kosovo and Montenegro in support of the Commission's programming in these countries. Tailored to each country's needs, the programmes will focus on key reform issues such as: financial and legal basis of vocational education and training; development of continuing training systems; and skills development for small businesses. The final selection of topics and participants for these programmes for each country will be agreed jointly by the Commission, the Foundation and relevant authorities in the partner country.

iii) Ensuring the output of regular information, intelligence and analysis

Reliable and relevant information which is compatible with international standards on human resource development systems and which links with economic development and labour markets is essential for the definition and scrutiny of reform policies for all stakeholders including national policy: makers, the EU and other donors. In the Western Balkans, the absence not only of basic data, but also of the capacity to provide and apply such information is a critical constraint which limits the development and monitoring of appropriate policies. The Foundation has already developed methodology to address this issue through the work of the National Observatories and during 2001 will further strengthen the institutional capacities and expertise of the Observatories in the Western Balkans.

iv) Development activities

Apart from concluding the work on key thematic issues of integration of work and learning and vocational training and social inclusion, the Foundation will continue to work on the topics of continuing vocational education and training. It will also invest in developing and improving methodologies for analysing and assessing vocational training and labour market policies. The latter work will be undertaken in close liaison with work of the Commission and CEDEFOP in these fields following the Luxembourg and Lisbon summits.

1.3 The Mediterranean region

In line with Foundation strategy for the Mediterranean region 2000-2002, the main thrust behind the activities proposed for 2001 will be to contribute to EU policy in the region and in particular to the successful development of the Euro-Mediterranean partnership.

Within this framework the development of demand-led and cost-effective vocational education and training systems has an important role to play in increasing the competitiveness of Med³ partner economies in global markets. This is especially important in view of the proposed free trade area between EU and Med partners which should be in place by 2010. It also aims to contribute to social stability during the economic transition period.

To achieve this objective, the Foundation will build on the lessons learned during the start-up phase of activities in the region, respecting the very specific conditions of each partner. This is particularly relevant for actions which will have a regional or sub-regional base in order to promote the emergence of common strategies between the Euro-Med process partners and reinforce cooperation between Med partners.



The non-EU partners of the Euro-Med partnerships are Morocco, Algeria, Tunisia, Egypt, Jordan, Israel, the Palestinian Authority, Lebanon, Syria, Turkey, Cyprus and Malta. The latter 3 countries are candidates for membership of the European Union and as such are covered by the Foundation's activities for candidate countries.

i) Obligatory activities

The main activity will be regional, namely the Euro-Med network of vocational training specialists - a regional group within the Foundation's statutory Advisory Forum. To date this network has represented the main conduit for the implementation of Foundation activity within the countries and provided a valuable input in training needs identification. This category also includes one single country activity (Algeria) which results from continuing work.

ii) Support to the European Commission

This will constitute the core of Foundation activity in the Med region during 2001. The principal aim is to provide expertise and support to the European Commission at both the policy development and MEDA Programme levels. Following consultation with the European Commission, the following type of actions are envisaged:

- 1. Continuous observation of MEDA partner vocational training systems;
- 2. Support to the European Commission's particular country strategies and, within this context, to partner country vocational training system reforms. This will take the form of three types of action:
 - Support to the inception of vocational education and training reform and strategies and will include all stakeholders in the Med countries/ territories;
 - Reinforcement of partner country capacity in key areas by familiarisation with EU and regional best practices, in order to develop responsive education and training systems;
 - Development of innovative practices for vocational training reform (where included in the Commission's strategy for a particular country) to strengthen partner country readiness to set up broader reforms.
- 3. Support to the European Commission for MEDA project preparation. The Foundation, on request of the Commission, will produce identification and feasibility reports;
- 4. Assistance to the European Commission for other phases of MEDA project cycle. The Commission intends to use Foundation expertise either for project identification or at a more general level to support the quality improvement in existing or new programmes.

These activities will be of special relevance for Algeria, Jordan, Lebanon, Palestinian Authority, Syria and Tunisia.

iii) Ensuring the output of regular information, intelligence and analysis

This will involve activities aimed at building a network of institutions able to provide information and data analysis in partner countries. Past experience has identified such a network as a useful tool for ensuring links with other local



networks and for data gathering as well as a contact point for country based activities. These Observatory-type institutions are not conceived as a stand alone activity but will also contribute to other work programme initiatives in line with Commission requests. For example these institutions will have a prominent role in activities such as the continuous observation of Med partner vocational training systems, and possibly the initial reinforcement of partner country capacities.

Most of the countries in the Med region already have long-established structures which can perform such functions; as a consequence the Foundation will not duplicate this provision but will base its network on existing provision. Only in countries where such institutions do not exist will the establishment of such bodies be envisaged. This implies that the investment of resources in infrastructure should be relatively modest and be directed principally at the development of methodological capacity building, harmonisation and staff training. The setting up of the network will be preceded by a feasibility phase during which the suitability of existing institutions will be assessed. These activities should also be compatible with, and seen in the context of, the proposed regional Euro-Med Observatory.

Development activities

Development activities will include further work on the role of social partners in vocational training and the continuation of work which began in 1999 and 2000 with EU Member States and major international donors, in particular the World

The Foundation will also work on the issue of the quality and relevance of teacher and trainer training which is identified as a high priority by most of the countries in the region. This activity is likely to involve a feasibility study prior to the launch of any development initiatives.

The development of management training in 2001 will take the form of a dissemination exercise in which region-specific models will be adapted to meet SME development needs identified during 2000. Management training actions will also be an integral part of the services provided to the Commission through actions in Algeria and Tunisia, and will constitute one element of the analytical work of the observatory institutions.

1.4 New Independent States and Mongolia

The Commission has defined the mid-term priorities in the Indicative Programmes 2000-2003 for its policy towards the New Independent States and Mongolia⁴, based on the new Tacis regulation which was adopted in December 1999. The Commission indicates a clear first priority for co-operation with the Russian Federation and Ukraine - future neighbours of the European Union. The Foundation will follow these priorities in its support to the Commission, particularly where vocational training is a main concern.



16

Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Georgia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Moldova, Russian Federation, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan, Ukraine, Uzbekistan and Mongolia.

In the Russian Federation, Ukraine, and to a certain extent in Moldova in which the Foundation will invest its regional resources, training is identified as a priority in Tacis programming. In the other Tacis partner countries, the Foundation will invest in strengthening National Observatories. In Armenia, Azerbaijan, Georgia and Turkmenistan the Foundation will limit itself to securing key information and comparative analyses of developments in vocational training and labour market issues which will be of use if priorities change.

i) Obligatory activities

The Foundation's involvement in Tacis projects is twofold. The Commission has transferred to the Foundation responsibility for the contracting and monitoring of a number of projects which will be completed in 2002. In the case of other Tacis projects, the Foundation will only provide expertise in the monitoring of project content in 2001.

The Tacis projects where the Foundation has delegated management responsibilities in 2001 are: the Delphi project in the Russian Federation; the Vocational Education Reform project in Uzbekistan; support to the Tacis National Observatory network and twinning; and the National Training Fund project in Kyrgyzstan.

The Foundation will continue to provide content related expertise to the Commission in the framework of the Managers' Training Programme in the Russian Federation, Ukraine, and will also support beneficiaries in preparatory training and follow-up activities.

A number of current development activities funded from the Foundation's operational budget will continue in 2001. The parallel funded initiative on vocational education and training reform in North-West Russia (supported by Austria, Belgium, Finland, the Netherlands and Sweden) will be completed by the end of 2001. This work is recognised by the Russian Ministry of Education as an example of best practice for regional vocational education and training reform. The Ministry will support large-scale dissemination of the outcomes of this project which also fits well within the concept of the Northern Dimension of the European Union.

Besides providing expertise, the Foundation will pay particular attention to possible synergy with projects and activities of other donors. An example of such cooperation is the vocational training reform project which commenced in September 2000 in Ukraine and which is supported by Italy, France, and the ILO.

The Foundation will also support the development of expertise in management training and entrepreneurship in education and training (see *iv* below). National Observatories will be supported in labour market needs analysis and in the development of skills necessary for compiling extended key indicators.

ii) Support to the European Commission

The Foundation has already contributed to the indicative programming of Tacis. It will also help, upon request of the Commission, in programming and project identification for the Action Programmes for those countries which have identified as a priority in these indicative programmes either labour market and re-training (Russia, Ukraine, Uzbekistan, Kyrgyzstan) and/or vocational training (Moldova,



Uzbekistan, Kazakhstan). The Foundation will regularly provide the Commission with information on the developments and reforms in vocational training and labour markets in these countries.

iii) Ensuring the output of regular information, intelligence and analysis

The network of National Observatories provides local policy-makers and experts, the Commission and Member States with annual information and key indicators on developments in labour market, vocational training and management training. In 2000 most National Observatories have produced national stocktaking reports. In 2001 a transversal analysis of the progress and vocational training key indicators in the New Independent States and Mongolia will be presented. National Observatories are developing as local centres of expertise and the Tacis "twinning" project due to start in 2001 will support this through staff training and partnerships with 'sister' institutes throughout Europe.

iv) Development activities

The development of expertise in the New Independent States and Mongolia will continue with a focus on: regional and national vocational training models; labour market assessment and links with vocational education and training; the development of standards and curricula; educational management and finance; and management training. In addition, in 2001 the relatively new area of entrepreneurship in vocational education and training will be explored in a small development project in the Russian Federation and Ukraine. This issue is especially relevant for the reform of vocational education and training systems in the New Independent States and Mongolia and aims at developing entrepreneurial skills throughout the education system. It will also try to increase the responsiveness of the system to the demands of the labour market.

In close co-operation with the National Observatories and the ministries of education the Foundation will continue to support donor co-operation in the field of vocational training in the New Independent States. In some countries where education and training is a Tacis priority, ministries of education will be supported in hosting donor workshops during 2001.

The World Bank will launch a new education project, including initial vocational education, in the Russian Federation in 2001. During the preparatory phase the World Bank and the Foundation cooperated closely and drew on lessons learned from the experience of the pilot project in North-West Russia. The Foundation will continue to develop partnerships with national and international donors, as with UNDP in Moldova, the ILO in the Russian Federation and Ukraine and with the Asian Development Bank in Uzbekistan.

The Foundation will support the dissemination of training materials, based on past experience in the assessment and dissemination of management training materials. It will investigate the feasibility of developing a database/library of teaching and training materials which have been produced by Tacis projects and will seek to use open and distance learning techniques for a more targeted and active dissemination approach.



1.5 Proposals for activities in 2001 by region

The following section outlines in tabular form the proposed activities for each of the four regions in which the Foundation operates:

- Candidate countries
- Western Balkans
- Mediterranean region
- New Independent States and Mongolia



REGIONAL SUMMARY TABLES 7

Table 1: Candidate Countries - 2001 Proposed Operational Activities

	COUNTRY/PARINIES	NUMBER 1 Total Tile		2001 Budget (U.D.)	Stat/Ind
1. Obli	obligation nativatives eMuo				
Continual	Continuation of 2000 Projects				Section 1
_	All countries	Social partmership in vocational education and training	0.10	(WP 2000)	2000/2001
7	BC, CZ, EE, H, LT, PL, RO	BG, CZ, EE, H, LT, PL, RO Capacity building in NObs/Regional Company skill survey (some funds from 2000)	0.50	000'06	2000/2002
~	All countries	Best practices of SME growth	0.00	(WP ZIXXI)	214H)/2KI)]
	(Except CY, MT, TR)	Management training networks	0.00	(WF ZXX)	2000/2001
4	LT, LV	Teacher and trainer training (with SF, DK)	0.10	100,000	1002/661
ς.	-	Regional training centre development (Marijampole - with SF, DK)	0.05	50,000	2000/2KU2
9	RO	Continuing training development at regional level (Constanta - with FR, IT, B)	0.15	20,000	1999/2001
7	אר	Employment policies conference (2000 project postponed)	0.10	40,000	2001
<u></u> 80	. OTS	Assistance in development of national qualification structure	0.10	(WP 2000)	2000/2001
<u>6.</u>	All countries	Ministries of Education and Labour biannual meetings under EU Presidency 😬 🖟	07.0	000'09	2000/2002
Phare Co	Phare Conventions	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
⊆_	All countries (Except CY, MT, TR)	Special Preparatory Programme closure (final audit) - (ZZ.97.19)	0.10	•	1998/2001
11	בו	Vocational and management training reform programme (final audits) - (L.1-97.03.02.03 and L.1-97.04.01.02)	0.05	٦	1998/2001
12	EE	Vocational training, higher education and information systems in education reform programmes (final audits) - (ES-96.22.02.01/ES-96.22.02.02)	0.05	1	1998/2001
13	RO	Human resources development (RO-97.01.04.01)	0.10	1	1998/2001
14	BC:	Management training programme (BG-9908.01)	0.30	1	1998/2001
15	All countries	Advisory Forum	0.20	40,000	The state of the s
	SUBTOTAL		2.10	430 000	

11R figures do not include contributions of staff from Administrative and Central Services. 21

Staff resources allocated but no title 3 budget.

2

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

	COUNTRYPARINTES	> 1111 / 11 / 1	Total HR: 24	2001 Budget (F11)	Start / Ind
2 1 100	secured to the representation of the security	and the transferred Mind			
16	All countries (mainly BG, RO, TR)	Support on Phare project cycle to European Commission and EC Delegation requests (programming and monitoring phases) to Romania, Bulgaria and Turkey (with a small human resource reserved for other candidate countries)	200	1	1999
17	All countries	Review of progress in vocational education training reform	020	1	1999
81	All countries (Except TR)	Monographs (including support to Employment Policy Review)	4.25	205,000	2000/2002
61	All countries	Leonardo da Vinci monitoring working group	0.05	*1	2000
20	*	Leonardo da Vinci preparatory measures	0.20	Phare money	2000
	SUB FOTAL		7.00	205,000	
3. Into	Information gothering and analysis (3110)	18110)			
21	All countries	National Observatory follow up	2.10	318,000	1995
	TR.	National Observatory setting up	0.30	40,000	2001
	CY, MT	Information gathering and analysis	•	30,000	2001
	Subtoral	こう 会報等ション・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・・	2.40	3.88,000	
4. De	4. Development or treaties (3120)				
22	BG, RO (mainly)	Thematic activities in the context of Phare on request of countries	0.50	C.C. or Phare money	2000/2001
	SUB TOTAL		95.0	e u	
	TOTAL		12.00	1,023,000	

SECT COPY AVAILABLE

23

IIR figures do not include contributions of staff from Administrative and Central Services.

Staff resources allocated but no title 3 budget.

⁵ Plus I Head of Department and 1 Secretary.

Table 2: Western Balkans - 2001 Proposed Operational Activities

3	COUNTRY/PARTNERS	ACTIVITIES 1014 2113		2001 Budget (k.i.f.)	- Start / End
i. ohn	Obligatora initiatives Olioto				
n	ALB, BH, BG, CRO, Completion of Inter FYROM, H, FRY, RO, SLO, SLO to countries in Kosovo	Completion of Integration of Work and Learning - dissemination of experience in Hu and SLO to countries in South-Eastern Europe through two seminars	0.15	(WP 2000)	2000/2001
24	CRO, FRY	Completion of youth unemployment micro-projects in CRO and Montenegro. The micro projects will be completed in October 2001	0.10	(WP 2000)	2000/2001
x	ALB, BiH, BC, CRO, FYROM, FRY, RO, SLO, Kosovo	Support within Stability Pact framework (technical assistance to HRD Working Group, including work programme co-ordination and development actions, project concept development, donor identification and liaison, planning/follow-up with Stability Pact Brussels and Table II Working Groups - Trade, BAC, Investment Compact).	673	50,000	1999/2001
5 6	ALB, BG, BiH, FYROM, FRY, RO, SLO	Support to Advisory Forum regional meeting	0.15	000'09	2001
<u>ه_</u>	AI.R	Support for implementation of ALB-I SME skills development project. All financial and management costs involved in supporting this project will be covered by the Italian government.	md	เมส์	21H1)/21H12
82	FYROM	Finalisation of FYROM 98 convention	0.15	1	1998/2001
62	Bilf	Management of BiH97 convention (evaluation and final report processing). Management of BiH99 convention (management, evaluation and final report processing)	0.40	1	2(NH)/21H)2
윤	ALB, BiH, BG, CRO, FYROM, FRY, RO, Kosovo	ALB, BiH, BG, CRO, Management of Ecosoc project for development of social partnership in beneficiary FYROM, FRY, RO, Kosovo countries of the Stability Pact. This project forms part of the Stability Pact Quick Start Measures funded by a convention from the European Commission.	0.30	1	2000/2002
	SUB TOTAL.	upport to Commession (3100)	1.98	110,000	
	ALB, BiH, CRO, FYROM, FRY, Kosnvo	Annual complete labour market - vocational training policy review reports. The reports will include assessment of progress of ongoing reform process and also, where applicable, impact assessment of relevant EU and other donor programmes.	0.95	wd	2001
	BIH, CRO, FRY, Kosovo	Preparation of indicative vocational training-labour market reform programming documentation to contribute to the definition of EU programmes for funding under CARDS. Once the programme(s) have been launched, the Foundation will follow their progress with a view to assessing their impact on the national policy framework.	09:0	E.	2001
33	ALB, FYROM	Sector vocational training needs analysis in both ALB and FYROM leading to indicative CANCELLED programming documentation defining vocational/management training cumpunent in JANUARY 2001 broader context of EU sectoral reform programmes.	0.10	20,000	ZXII
ಸ	CRO	Follow up to needs analysis 2000, preparation of indicative programming documentation for education and training reform and/or vocational training components of EU funded sectoral support programmes, such as in the fields of tourism and SME development.	0.05	10,000	2001

HR figures do not include contributions of staff from Administrative and Central Services.

·· EST COPY AVAILABLE

Staff recourses allocated but no title 3 budget.

TEST COPY AVAILABLE

. Co	COUNTRY/PARTMIRS	ACTIVITIES	Fotal 11R* 200	2001 Budget (UTD)	Start/Ind
33	ALB, CRO, FRY, Kosovo	Staff development programmes for key decision makers in the field of vocational training and labour market to prepare for EU programmes.	06:0	200,000	2001
3. Intar	SUB TOLAL Insernation cathering and analyses (3110)	10111191	2,640	. 230,000	
	ALB, BIH, CRO, FYROM, FRY, Kosovo	Developments in the counity, technical assistance and co-ordination of Observatories (core funding, training for Observatory staff, network meetings, publications). Support to preparation of Observatory national reports and key indicators.	1.22	273,000	2001
4. Per	SUB TOTAL Development activities (1120)		1.22	273.000	
		Development of sector analysis strategy to identify policy and programme trends in labour market and vocational training with a view towards identifying potential frameworks for assistance within the context of overall economic and social reform.		`	
		Liaisun with Commission services, other EU agencies, OECD, ILO and World Bank on the development of methodologies and indicators for assessment, monitoring and benchmarking of labour market and vocational training policies.	:		Rec
32	All partner countries	Development of standard methodological approaches and guidelines based on experiences from previous European Training Foundation work and in consultation with other departments for use across the organisation.	cyn	ZUARR	7007 :
		Promotion of the application of labour market-vocational training monitoring methodologies in partner countries with a view to improving reporting systems.			
		Assistance to partner countries on request in developing monitoring methodologies	,	!	
8	ALB, BiH, BC, CRO, FYROM, FRY, RO, SLO, Kosovo	Development of advice and counselling activities that will address the needs enterprises (SMEs in particular) have for external advice and guidance to identify and formulate their training needs. Development of networks for planning training will be an essential ingredient.	0.10	000'09	2000/2001
		Social inclusion.			
	: :	Dissemination of the experience (processes and outcomes) developed through the micro projects on the "development of local partnerships for training and employment of youth" in CRO and Montenegro to the Western Balkan countries.	5 7 7	40 (W)	ZXX)
R	Western balkans	Promition of the importance of partnerships for training and employment at local level to the Western Balkan countries.			
		Preparation of a paper elaborating conclusions of the seminar and further actions in the Western Balkan countries.			
8	All partner countries	Continuing vocational training. Follow up to WP 1999 and 2000 activities and small project facility with a view to support mainly a) information gathering and analysis and b) the design of policy frameworks and legislation in continuing training.	0.10	20,000	2001
	SUBTOTAL		1.20	140,000	
	FOEM		7.005	753,000	

HR figures do not include contributions of staff from Administrative and Central Services.

⁶ Plus 1 Head of Department and 1 Secretary.

Table 3: Mediterranean - 2001 Proposed Operational Activities

Distributed by DynEDRS

... ...

		lable 3: Mediterranean - 2001 Froposeu Operational Activities	HATIOHAI ACTIVI	ııes		
	COUNTRYPARINTES	SHIMIDA .		Lotal 11187 20	2001 Buckgot (U.E)	Start / Ind
41	DZ, EC, IL, JO, LB, MA,	Euro-med regional network of vocational training specialists (Regional meeting of	ting of	0.20	60,000 pro rata	Rolling
2	75, 51, 18 DZ	DZ presidential commission on education 000 action)	CANCELLED JANUARY 2001	0.10	• i	2000/2001
, i	SUBTOTAL Transport foundation support to Commission	1997 (1989)		0.30	000'09	
43	DZ, EG, JO, LB, MA, PS, SY, TN	Preparation of guidelines for the development of Sectoral Adjustment Programmes in the vocational training sector (completion of WP 2000 action)	rammes in the	0.15	٦	2000/2001
		Assistance to Commission for the preparation of regional projects in education and training	tion and training	0.30	20,000	2001/2002
4 & _	DZ, EG, IL, JO, LB, MA, PS, SY, TN	Assistance to Commission in the preparation of Euro-med Regional Observatory for Employment and Training (continuation of WP 2000 action)	atory for	0:30	20,000	2000/2002
46	DZ, MA, TN	Vocational training financing in Maghreb region (follow-up to 2000 action)		0.30	20,000	2001
47	JO, LB	Continuing training development for Jordan and Lebanon	i- .*	0.40	900'08	2001/2003
*	}	Assistance for project identification of MEDA vocational training reform projects as per CSP/NIP	rojects as per	0.25	10,000	2001
49	7 0	Assistance for definition of actions in 3rd strand of MEDA project "Support to the development of SME/SMI in Algeria"	rt to the	0.20	20,000	2001/2004
8	EG	Assistance to Commission for project preparation of indicators for non-university vocational training sector - Egypt	iversity	030	10,000	2001
ŝ	c	Cost-effectiveness vocational training system Jordan		0.40	50,000	1002
25	87	Assistance project identification of vocational training reform MEDA project as per CSP/NIP	ss per CSP/NIP	0.25	10,000	2001
ß		Assistance project identification of vocational training reform MEDA project as per CSP/Niñ	as per CSP/Nif	0.25	10,000	2001
忑	raiestinian Authority	Overview of vocational training system		0.30	20,000	ZXXI
		Support to vocational training system reform Syria. Impovative practices in apprenticeship'	n apprenticeship'	0.55	220,000	2001/2003
<u> 28</u> 22	અ	Ad-hoc technical assistance to support the Syrian Ministry of Education's vocational training reform	vocational	0.10	20,000	2001
<u>}_</u>		Overview of vocational training system		0.25	20,000	2001
28	Z.	Support to vocational and management system reform in Tunisia (MANFORME)	ORME)	0.30	70,000	2001
	SUBTOTAL			4.60	660,000	

• HR figures do not include contributions of staff from Administrative and Central Services.

Staff resources allocated but no title 3 budget.

PEST COPY AVAILABLE

Plus 1 Head of Department and 1 Secretary.

€14

20XIO/2004 2000/2002 2000/2004 2001 2001/2004 100,000 70,000 20,000 P.M. 80,000 170,000 990,000 2001 Bodget (I 11) 100,000 0.30 0.30 230 2.30 0.40 030 1.30 . 8.50 Lotal HR Stocktaking of existing local capacities in monitoring the delivery of the vocational training system and its responsiveness to skills needs (possibly including initial capacity building) Management training for SME growth (dissemination of 2000 results through local management training providers and associations) Development of the role of social partners (continuation of WP 2000 action) SHILLI IN innovative practice in teacher and trainer training Co-operation with World Bank and other donors Internation officers of and an insert Allin COUNTRYPARTAINS elepment activities (3120) DZ, EG, IL, JO, LB, MA, PS, SY, TN DZ, EC, IL, JO, LB, MA, DZ, EG, IL, JO, LB, MA, IS, SY, TN SUBTOTAL WIOI HIS PS, SY, TN TOTAL 2 3 8

Table 4: NIS and Mongolia - 2001 Proposed Operational Activities

		J J 9: 9:			
	CULNIKYPARINIKS	ACHAIRS	Letal 14R* 28	2001 Busher (I-11)	Start / I md
1.	Obligatory oritiatives (3100)				
Z	All countries	Regional meeting Advisory Forum	0.27	000'09	2001
65		Tacis convention II "National Observatories twirming projects" (5 countries)	0.55	(Tacis 350,000)	2000/2001
3 8	Multi-country	Labour Market Needs & Skills Development Programme co-ordination & selection	0.83	175,000	2000/2001
29		Strengthening Partnership between Management Training Institutes and Companies Phase I	09.0	150,000	2001/2002
**	NYR, NAZ. UKR	Training for Enterprise Development (TED) Co-ordination Phase III (KYR, KAZ, UZB)	0.40	75,141)	1999/2002
;		Pilot Project "Vocational Education and Training Reform in North-West Russia" phase II	0.80	150,000	1999/2002
3 E	!	Dissemination pilot project NW Russia	0.10	P.M.	
<u> </u>	RF	Tacis DELPHI	0.50	(Tacis 6,000,000)	1999/2002
2		Russian Managers' Training Programme	09:0	(Tacis)	1999/2001
ĸ	:	Pilot project "Vocational Education and Training reform in Ukraine"	0.60	100,000	20XX)/2002
7.	, NO	Support to Bistro project on denor co-operation	0.05	P.M.	20072001
22	BR	Support to Tacis management training project Belarus	0.20	P.M.	2001/2003
92	KYR	Monitoring of Tacis project "Establishment of a Training Fund"	0.25	P.M.	2000/2002
4	UZB	EDUZ9803 Tacis assistance to the reform of vocational education	0.30	(Tacis 1,000,000)	2000/2002
,	sub total.		6.05	710 000	
2.	aropean Franco Loundation	Laropean Francus Coundation support to Commission of 1999			
×	MOI, RF, UZB, UKR, KAZ, KYK	Support to Tacis programming	0.85	P.M.	ongoing
	sub rofai		6.83	P.M.	
<u>.</u>	information galactory and ordered for a long and a long a long and a long a long and a long a long and a long and a long a	Toris Astronal Observatory mastines	0.55	55,000	oneoing
	Anna James II V	Now indicators and communication analysis ruddications	0.45	12,000	congoing
Ř		Evaluation Tacis National Observatories	0.20	45,000	2001
<u>. </u>	ARNI, BR. CEC), MOL, MON, RF, UZB, UKR, KAZ, KYR	Operational costs of National Observatories	1.60	104,401	2(K)]
	SUB TOTAL		2.80	311,404	

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

IIIR figures do not include contributions of staff from Administrative and Central Services.

	COUNTRY YRINING	SULVIN	JR 200	Total BBS 2001 Budget (FI1) Start / End	Start / Ind
4. Det	Development with time, OU2m				-
83		Dissemination and open and distance learning	0.15	25,000	2001
æ	All countries	Support to associations of management training (RABE, CAMAN)	0.15	P.M.	ongoing
82	RF, UKR	Entrepreneurship in education and training (pilot projects)	0.45	125,000	2001/2002
8	RF, UZB	Donor co-operation seminar	0.05	15,000	2001
	Sub Total		0.80	165,000	3
	TOTAL		10.50	1,186,404	

S

IR figures do not include contributions of staff from Administrative and Central Services. Plus 1 Head of Department and 1 Secretary.

Table 5: Phare and Tacis Vocational Education and Training Conventions 2001

l			the second secon						
	Commission Budgetime Reterence	Country	Contract number	Description	Date signed	Treat grant	Ind of convention (including final andit & evaluation)	Management	
	ES-96.22.02.01	Estonia	97-0406	Information Systems in Education Progr.	04/08/97	1,700,000.00	30.06.2001	Decentralised	-
	ES-%.22.02.02	Estonia	20-0407	Higher Education & Science reform	04/08/97	00'000'009	30.06.2001	Decentralised	
,	LE-97.03.01.01	Latvia	98-0053	VET Reform Programme	27/02/98	1,500,000.00	30.06.2001	Decentralised	
	LI-97.03.02.03	Lithuania	98-0441	Management Training	16/10/98	00'000'009	30.06.2001	Centralised	
_ :	U-97.04.01.02	Lithuania	98-0035	VET Reform Programme	27/05/98	1,000,000.00	30.06.2001	Decentralised	
IЯAI	ZZ-97.19	Multi-Country	98-0356	Special Preparatory Prog. On Structural Funds	16/09/98	2,099,900.00	30.06.2001	Centralised	_
4d	ZZ-47.27.01	Multi-Country	0900-86	Cooperation in Higher Education	20/03/98	1,300,000.00	30.04.2001	Centralised	
	ZZ-97.ZZ-02	Multi-Country	98-0061	Cooperation in Distance Education	20/03/98	1,900,000.00	30.04.2001	Centralised	
	BH-97.02	Bosnia	98-0020	Vet programme	13/02/98	3,500,000.00	0 30.10.2001	Centralised	
	BH-9904.01.01	Bosnia	99-0401	Vet programme	17/04/00	450,000.00	0 30.10.2001	Centralised	
	MA-97.03	Fyrom	98-0026	Integrated VET FYROM	20/07/98	2,800,000.00	0 30.06.2001	Centralised	
	RO-97.01.04.01	Romania	98-0121	Human Resources Development Progr.	31/03/98	3,000,000,000.	0 30.06.2001	Decentralised	
	Total 1					19,549,900.00	9.		

Corenession Bueggi line Reservence	(0.01 by	Connaceton (lin Description	12 (1 - 1)	, david	Tadoresexember	L. Marchagone Pr
DELL	Russia	98-0320	Development of Educational Links and Professional & Higher Education Initiatives	16/09/98	00'000'000'9	16.11.2001	Centralised
EDUZ 9803	Uzbekistan	EDUZ 9803	Assistance to the Reform of Vocational Education in Uzbekistan	24/03/99	1,000,000.00	30.06.2001	Centralised
NOB's 2	Multi-Country	00-0038	Tacis National Observatory - Phase 2	29/11/99	350,000.00	31.12.2002	Centralised
TOLM 2					00.000,058,7		
TOTAL 1+2					26,899,900.00		

3. TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE TO THE EUROPEAN COMMISSION FOR THE TEMPUS PROGRAMME

3.1 Aim

The Tempus Programme began in 1990 and is now well into its third phase known as Tempus III, which covers the period 2000 – 2006. The Programme aims to support transformation processes through targeted assistance to higher education systems in the partner countries. The New Independent States, Mongolia, Albania, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia and the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia are currently eligible to participate.

Tempus III adopts a "top-down" and "bottom-up" approach by ensuring that all co-operation projects clearly correspond to national priorities and involve a range of actors including policy makers, the academic community and civil society. Co-operation activities include: University Management Joint European Projects (JEPs); Curriculum Development JEPs; Institution Building JEPs; Mobility JEPs; and Networking Projects. Support is also available for Individual Mobility Grants.

3.2 Role of the European Training Foundation in Tempus in 2001

The European Training Foundation provides technical assistance to the Commission in the implementation of the Tempus Programme. Two Tempus operational units, together with the support of Foundation administrative staff, will involve a total of 29 full time staff working on Tempus technical assistance during 2001. Activities include: support in the project application and selection phase; contract management and follow-up; and the preparation of numerous publications and other information products. The Commission covers the administrative and technical costs of these activities (other than staffing and missions) through annual conventions.

The year 2001 will see the balance of the European Training Foundation's technical assistance for Tempus beginning to shift from the candidate countries, which will gradually leave the programme in 2001 and 2002, to the countries in the Western Balkans and the New Independent States and Mongolia as mentioned above. Until mid-2002 however, Foundation staff will still be involved in assessing the final reports and financial statements of Tempus projects which have been contracted with the candidate countries under Tempus II and Tempus II bis.



3.3 Main activities for 2001

Selection of Joint European Projects

The 2001 application deadline for Joint European Projects will be 1 March 2001, when, based on experience, some 400 new project applications can be expected. These will be assessed in the period March – September 2001. This procedure includes registration, checking eligibility and a technical assessment of proposed activities and budgets. Once these steps have been completed, an academic assessment by external academic experts takes place during a series of selection meetings, usually organised in the partner countries.

Once assessment has been completed, the Foundation will prepare the necessary documentation for the Commission's inter-service consultation, and once decisions have been taken, will proceed with the preparation and mailing of contracts to successful applicants.

Selection of Individual Mobility Grants

The application deadline for Individual Mobility Grants (IMGs) will be 3 April 2001. Approximately 500 applications are expected and will be registered and assessed by the Foundation during the period April-September 2001. Following the Commission's decision on the awards, the Foundation will prepare and send contracts to successful applicants.

3.4 Contract management and follow-up

The bulk of Foundation support to the Commission relates to contract management and follow-up. Tempus projects normally run for a period of two or three years. In 2001, approximately 850 reports of various types including current and completed projects will be assessed by the Foundation (from selection 1997 onwards) for both financial management and progress of planned activities. The duration of financial assessment and verification of expenditure per project is a particularly lengthy procedure which can take anything from three to five months, given the sometimes extensive and often necessary exchange of correspondence with contractors. Reports will include those of candidate country projects completed in 1999/2000 or those current in 2001. 2001 will also see the development and implementation of a Tempus Project Information System which will allow greater integration into the Foundation's overall financial management systems.

In addition to contract management responsibilities, the Foundation will also be responsible for assessing approximately 430 reports of current and completed projects to assess project achievement against overall objectives. Completion of content assessment is likely to take an average of 2 months per project. Reports will include those of candidate country projects completed in late 1999/2000 or current in 2001.

ERIC

Authornment | ERIC

32

In the course of 2001 the Foundation will also support the Commission in the development of a Tempus Outputs Database which will facilitate identification and evaluation of the outputs of specific projects.

3.5 Publications, information and events

In 2001 a number of events and meetings will be organised and a wide range of publications prepared. The latter will include: the Guide for Applicants; Tempus at Work; Tempus Annual Report 2000; and Tempus Phare and Tacis Internet Project Lists. Events will consist of co-ordination meetings for new 2000 projects and Tempus Information Days in both Member States and partner countries.

Table 6: Tempus technical assistance

Commission Reference Description Date signed Total grant Ind of convention Management Management Tempus II & III Phare (TA) Technical assistance Tempus Phare 2001 24/03/00 810,000.00 31.05.2001 Centralised Tempus II & III Phare (TA) Technical assistance Tempus Phare 2001 2001 t.b.a. 31.05.2002 Centralised 10.712.1							
24/03/00 810,000.00 31.05.2001 2001 t.b.a. 31.05.2002 810,000.00	3	Commission Reference		Date signed	Total grant	End of convention	Management
2001 t.b.a. 31.05.2002 810,000.00	<u>IJ</u> ,	Tempus II & III Phare (TA)	Technical assistance Tempus Phare 2000	24/03/00	810,000.00	31.05.2001	Centralised
318	VΗ	Tempus II & III Phare (TA)	Technical assistance Tempus Phare 2001	2001	tb.a.	31.05.2002	Centralised
	d	IOFALI					

Commission Reference	Description	Date signed?	Total grant	End of convention	Nanagement
Tempus II & III Tacis (TA)	Tempus II & III Tacis (TA) Technical assistance Tempus Tacis 2000	24/03/00	675,000.00	31.05.2001	Centralised
Tempt:s II & III Phare (TA)	Tempus II & III Phare (TA) Technical assistance Tempus Tacis 2001	2001	tba.	31.05.2002	Centralised
rotal 2			675,000.00		

SIDV.I

34

Tempus Projects (JEP, CME, IMG, CP...):

. .

Commission Reference	Description	Participation !	Total grant	Und of convention	Junuali Military
Tempus II & III Phare	Tempus projects 2000	2000	8.462.000	31.12.2003	Centralised
Tempus II & III Phare	Tempus projects 1999	16/03/99	33,157,570.00	31.12.2002	Centralised
Tempus II Phare	Tempus projects 1998	31/03/98	33,577,307.00	31.12.2001	Centralised
Tempus II Phare	Tempus projects 1997	25/01/32	60,279,059.00	31.12.2000	Centralised
TOTAL 3			135,475,936.00		
		A COMPANY OF THE PARTY OF THE P			

Commission Reference	Location	Date signed	Fotal grant	l'nd of convention	Managen ent
Tempus II & III Tacis	Tempus projects 2000	2000	37.300.000	31.12.2003	Centralised
Tempus II & III Tacis	Tempus projects 1999	14/01/99	22,319,507.00	31.12.2002	Centralise d
A Tempus II Tacis	Tempus projects 1998	31/03/98	21,985,871.00	31.12.2001	Centralised
Tempus II Tacis	Tempus projects 1997	22/01/87	15,068,860.00	31.12.2000	Centralised
TOTAL 4			96,674,238.00		

233,635,174.00	
TOTAL 1+2+3+4	

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

4. ACTIVITY BASED BUDGETING 2001 USE OF EUROPEAN TRAINING FOUNDATION RESOURCES BY ACTIVITY AND BUDGET SOURCE

4.1 Introduction

The analysis of the use of European Training Foundation resources for the year 2001 was prepared following the Guidelines on Activity Based Budgeting (ABB) set out in the communication from Michaele Schreyer (European Commissioner) to the Commission of 12 November 1999. It provides information on the use of the Foundation's human and financial resources according to nine different key activities.

4.2 Definition of activities

The Commission's guidelines indicate two 'horizontal' activities for each Directorate General which for the European Training Foundation have been defined as follows:

- "Administrative support" includes those parts of Finance and Legal, Personnel, Computer and Technical Services, and Information and Communications devoted to the management of the Foundation as such, and not to supporting programme operations. The time spent by members of these departments in directly supporting programme operations is included under Activities 3-8.
- "Organisational support" includes the Directorate, Planning, Monitoring & Evaluation, as well as a percentage of staff time in the Development Unit and in Information and Communications. It therefore represents Foundation general management, co-ordination, development, external representation, planning, budgeting, monitoring and evaluation activities.
 - (Given that the Foundation is unable to use centralised Commission Services such as Personnel or Informatics, or draw on other external assistance, the aggregate figure is 30% in 2001 (34% in 1999) of total staff time devoted to administrative and organisational support activities.)
- "Transversal activities" include those activities not directly linked to any one geographical department. They represent development work across the Foundation on key vocational training, labour market issues, and Management Training allowing the organisation to consolidate its role as a centre of expertise (see Chapter 2 section iv).



4.3 Definition of resources

Budget source/resources "European Training Foundation"

This refers to staff time, the corresponding budgetary resources spent on all Foundation activities, including Work Programme related activities in the narrow sense, and the provision of an increasingly varied number of professional services and expertise to partner countries. The figures show an increase in staff time being devoted to Foundation activities from 58% to 69% from 1999 to 2001. Over the same period there has been a decrease in statutory staff from 124 to 115.

■ Budget source "Convention"

This refers to resources being devoted to activities carried out within the framework of Phare and Tacis vocational education and training conventions, and records a decrease from 1999 to 2001 from 19% to 9% of overall staff time.

■ Budget source/resources "Tempus"

This refers to human resources used to provide technical assistance to DG Education and Culture in the implementation of the Tempus Programme and the corresponding Tempus Programme Phare and Tacis budgets. The resources needed to manage Tempus remain relatively constant at present (and until the end of 2001), given the large number of ongoing 1998, 1999 and 2000 projects, and the expected additional new multi-annual projects to be selected for the Western Balkans and the New Independent States in the course of 2001 under Tempus III.

Statutory/Non-Statutory Staff
tutory staff are defined as temporary agents (and auxiliaries who replace absent temporary agents). Non-statutory staff are ENDs and local agents. The overall proportion of statutory/non-statutory staff is in line with Commission averages.

4.4 European Training Foundation operational costs

The operational resources managed by the Foundation have also been quantified according to each of the eight key activities, and are to be found in the following tables.

The Activity Based Budgeting (ABB) philosophy requires us to present the human resources/FTEs set out in the enclosed tables in budgetary terms, and to bring these figures together with the operational budgets calculated according to activities.

In this context it is important to underline that, in developing further into an expertise organisation, staff time is increasingly a resource in itself, and is being spent on activities such as policy advice and provision of expertise at the request of the Commission, the Member States and the partner countries. These do not involve additional operational expenditure other than mission costs.

ERIC 1 by Dynedrs

Table 7: Resource allocation to project implementation and development 2001

(Operational Department Staff only)

Activity (Control of the Control of	TE (12.12)	1 () ()	74.1 1.0 Ma		Tropologic Budgates (11) respectively of the compact of the compac	HI - mys.	Frompos Northad other neemers	Notice that the meaning	,	ver, «Pena Arm N-EO1
					Orbicsi		Lyantars	Computer Control Control	Pones cooperation	nation
Candidate Countries	10.80	2.90	080	14.5	1,023,000	S	12,723,360		410,000	13,133,360
Western Balkans	06.9	1.90	200	10.8	753,000	7	8,084,246	650,000	000'006	9,634,246
Tacis	7.50	3.00	3.00	13.5	1,186,404	15	30,682,792	4,450,000	701,200	35,833,992
MEDA	99.9	3.40	1.20	11.2	000'066	na.	n.a.			

Total	31.80	11.20	7.00	50.0	50.0 3,952,404	27 31,490	51,490
					•		
Budget by type of action C1-2.3.4 (2)		2.405,000 1,072,404 475,000	475,000		3,952,404		
Budget excluding Advisory Forum	2,185,000	1,072,404	475,000		3,732,404		÷

(1) Only staff from Operational Departments are considered in this table. No ABB distribution is applied here. 5 ENDs are accounted for in the calculation (2) Under budget Cl&C2 the expenses for the Advisory Forum (220,000 Euro) are accounted for.

C1- Obligatory activities
C2- Support to Commission
C3- Information provion & Analysis

C4- Development activities

Table 8: European Training Foundation Resources - Activity Based Budgeting 2001

	-	I do pine i	Table o. Paropean	9	TIBRITAN T	Transmitted to a manufactures - transmitted and a manufactures of the second and	TATTATE OF		0,,,,,0,,,,			
					B3 DC.	81 DC 13 ON 1 DC 8	1 × 1		LICE IN LON	NOVER DELLENRY RESOURCES	1 110 1 5 0	
W IWIN	Box caure above to one	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	20 TO SERVICE	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Adapted to all Operations A control materials and adapted to an adapted to a second to a s	Operation (PL) All Distriction		ed Breeding	Yadda Y	Parties Creek's Ross	Fudgetary
				•	Hille 11	dule 3)	(Litte3)	(1116 1-2+3)	•			
Administrative Support	35	20.0	8.0	28.0	1,945,091	1,407,750	25,050	3,377,891				
Organisational Support	10	10.5	1.0	11.5	894,336		250,846	1,145,182				
Candidate Countres	2	16.0	0.0	16.0	1,336,150		1,287,250	2,623,400		12,723,360	410,000	13,133,360
Western Balkans	80	10.5	1.0	11.5	940,450		857,500	1,797,950	650,000	8,084,246	000,000	9,634,246
Laris	2	13.0	7.1	14.5	1,169,950		1,198,154	2,368,104	4,450,000	30,682,792	711,200	35,833,992
MEDA	•	10.0	1.5	11.5	925,750		1,034,450	1,960,200				5
fransversal activities	9	7.0	0.1	8.0	621,800	1.	487,000	1,108,800	under T	d.	•	
Tempus	25	28.0	2.0	30.0	2,358,473		000'09	2,418,473				0
TOTAL	115	115.0	0 16.0	131.0	10,192,000	1,407,750	5,200,250	16,800,000	5,100,000	51,490,398 2,011,200	2,011,200	58,601,598
			Mis	Missions Included	10,742,000		4,650,250	4,650,250 Aussions excluded	ifeed			

Budgetann spor 144c3	7
Advisory forum *	220,000
Documentation *	51,000
Nissian	550,000
Publications *	195,000
I ranslations *	451,846
Work Programme (Ch31) of which approx. 90,000 for evaluation	3,732,404

Amounts for the expenses marked by * are equally distributed in the ABB columns amongst the 4 geographical activities

Annex 1: SERVICES PROVIDED BY THE FOUNDATION

The following section outlines the variety of services which the Foundation will deliver within the framework of the activities listed in Work Programme 2001.

Since its inception the Foundation has provided a growing number of services in order to meet the diverse needs of its partners and now functions as a technical resource centre which is able to provide a range of services tailored to meet specific partner country needs.

It is able to do this because it occupies a central position in a number of networks since it has close links with ministries of education and labour, their agencies and training providers in the partner countries. Through its Advisory Forum, Governing Board and operational contacts it is in close contact with high level experts and policy-makers in the Commission and the Member States. It is also in frequent dialogue with a number of major players on the European and world international development scene such as the World Bank, ILO, OECD and social partner organisations. As a matter of course it stays in close contact with the Commission. Most importantly, it is ideally placed between EU policy-making machinery and the grass-root issues in the partner countries.

In response to developments in the partner countries, the Foundation's perspectives on vocational education and training have shifted. The early focus on initial vocational training systems and arrangements driven by the ministries of education in the partner countries has now been supplemented by urgent national and regional imperatives such as labour market development and national competitiveness. In turn, this leads to pressures for the reform of continuing training arrangements in partner countries in order to encourage and facilitate learning and development throughout the lifetime of the individual.

The Foundation believes that a diversity of services will continue to be in demand by partner countries over the next three years and is therefore consolidating its technical competences in order to continue to act as a centre of expertise. There will obviously be differences in the "mix" of services demanded by different regions and countries but the following services will constitute the core of its operations:

Support to the Commission

Activities differ region by region but focus on the provision of different inputs to the programming and project cycle such as:

- impact assessment of reforms carried out to date as a contribution to future programming;
- assistance in project identification where vocational training has already been identified as a priority for support;



- contributing to vocational training and labour market components of sectoral programmes; and
- monitoring the extent to which ongoing activities meet policy objectives.

In the main these services are unlikely to include project implementation and/or management, other than the completion of activities already contracted.

Analysis and articulation of need

The Foundation is well placed to assist partner countries in the analysis and articulation of their needs. It is able to take steps to ensure that these are communicated to those players which are able to help in meeting these needs, including a number of Commission DGs, Member States and international and social partner organisations. It is probable that the demand for this service will grow and that project identification and assistance in drawing up the technical content of projects will form an increasing part of the Foundation's role from the year 2001.

Providing information

Since it started operating in 1995 the Foundation has been seen as a valuable source of information for the Commission, partner countries, Member States, and the donor community. This information takes the form of examples of best practice from the Commission and Member States, and data from partner countries on reforms in vocational education systems and arrangements.

In 2001 much of the information on partner countries will be generated by the network of National Observatories which will also have a special responsibility to disseminate within their own country information about innovative developments in other partner countries and Member States. In those partner countries where Observatories do not exist, alternative arrangements will be put in place to provide the necessary data and information. The Foundation will also increase its use of the Advisory Forum and other networks as vehicles to promote the generation and exchange of information and experience.

Contributing to policy development

To an increasing extent the Foundation is involved in responding to requests for technical policy advice from both partner countries and the Commission. For example on behalf of the latter it has produced and regularly updates a "review of progress" on vocational and training to provide a contribution to the Commission annual progress reports on each of the candidate countries.

The Background Studies on Employment and Labour market developed by the Foundation at the request of the Commission have served as a preliminary step to the Employment Policy Reviews in the candidate countries. The continuing preparation of the vocational training monographs, requested by DG Employment and Social Affairs, will provide a key analytical input for the Commission in the monitoring of priorities identified in the Joint Assessment Papers to be agreed between the Commission and each of the candidate countries.

ERIC 1 by DynEDRS

40

The Foundation has responded to an increasing number of requests for policy advice as partner countries move from adaptation of old laws and statutes towards the drafting of new. For example in the Russian Federation, Georgia and Latvia the Foundation was asked to provide comments on draft laws. In Bulgaria it has been involved more actively throughout the whole legislation process.

Recent developments in South-Eastern Europe have involved the Foundation in providing advice to the Commission and the Stability Pact tables for Democracy and Economic Reconstruction in the medium-term. Recommendations have focused in particular on approaches to the development of human resources in the region as an integral part of the Stability Pact for the region as a whole.

Services to Member States, partner countries, donor co-operation

Through the services set out above, and in particular, through the regular provision and updating of information, the Foundation plays an important role as a service provider, not only to the European Commission, but also to the Member States and the partner countries. The Foundation will also continue, where the opportunity arises, to work in partnership with the Member States and international organisations, for example through parallel (joint) funded projects such as the North-West Russia project where it has brought together Austria, the Flemish community in Belgium, Finland, Sweden, the Netherlands and the ILO, to add value to the input of all those concerned. Similarly, the Foundation can bring to bear its expertise in the interests of all players and act as a clearing house for information, for example in its continuing work in facilitating donor co-operation in the context of the Stability Pact.

During 2001 the Foundation will continue to build on its abilities to attract other donors and sponsors to cooperate in joint activities in partner countries. Strategic partnerships with a number of international organisations (Council of Europe, ILO, OECD, UNDP, UNESCO and the World Bank) and Member States are being developed, aimed at securing collaboration on a range of initiatives. In this way, areas of identified needs which cannot be met within the framework of Community programmes can be addressed.

The Foundation will continue to develop the special working relationship with CEDEFOP.



In order to provide a comprehensive range of services, the Foundation has developed a number of networks which are a mixture both of key individuals and key institutions.

National Observatories Network

The Foundation continues to develop an information base on vocational training best practice in general (provided with the support of CEDEFOP) and on vocational training reform in the partner countries in particular.

Much of this information is provided through the network of National Observatories which have been established in partner countries and which has become an important focal point of the Foundation's activities. Observatories enhance partner country capacity to define training needs and priorities and to formulate vocational training reform policies and programmes. They have two common goals. First, they provide information and expertise about developments in their labour markets and national vocational training systems. Second, they provide their national authorities with examples of good practice in vocational training from other countries, in particular from EU programmes and Member States. A network of stakeholders in each partner country constitutes a steering committee for each Observatory and provides support in the delivery of these services.

Importantly, each Observatory has developed specific objectives, activities, products and services in line with particular national needs. For those Observatories which are located in candidate countries, activities will increasingly focus on 'acquis communautaire' related issues in vocational training. All Observatories will further refine their work on key indicators in order to provide an effective base upon which to make cross-country comparisons.

The Advisory Forum Network

The Governing Board of the Foundation is assisted by an Advisory Forum which is compris d of vocational training specialists from each Member State and partner country, together with representatives from social partner and international organisations active in the field. The formal role of the Forum is to provide an opinion to the Governing Board on the Foundation's annual Work Programme.

But in addition to this formal advisory task the Forum also serves a development role. Reflecting the changed structure of the Foundation, Forum members will now meet each year in one of four regional groups to provide advice and direction at an early stage of the work programming cycle. Advisory Forum members in each partner country also sit on the National Observatory steering committees and thus fulfil an important linking function.



National Training Institutes Network

Established within the framework of the Special Preparatory Programme (SPP) for the preparation of candidate countries for European Social Fund (ESF) operations, National Training Institutes are consolidating their positions as promoters of training on ESF for key officials in candidate countries. The NTI network has established links with several international networks such as the EU-ESF information officer network, and the Phare Open and Distance Learning Network which is described below.

Distance Learning Centre Network

Networks of over 45 Open and Distance Learning Study Centres and 12 national contact points have been established in 13 partner countries in Central and Eastern Europe over the last four years. This activity took place in the context of the Phare Multi-Country Programme for Open and Distance Learning Study Centres. Centres provide a wide range of courses ranging from full Bachelor and Master programmes, individual student modules which can be integrated into traditional degree programmes, to continuing training courses for employees. The network will continue to develop a wide range of Open and Distance Learning courses in future years, including courses which will assist candidate country progress towards accession.

Business schools and management training network

The Foundation contributes to the building of networks among business schools, management training providers and companies through cooperation and support to a number of existing national and international associations. Amongst these are the Central and Eastern European Management Association Network (CEEMAN) and the Russian Association of Business Education (RABE). The Foundation also works closely with the Central Asian Foundation for Management Development (CAMAN) and the European Foundation of Management Development (EFMD). During 2001 the Foundation will start to develop such networks in the Mediterranean region.



The European Training Foundation - Work Programme 2001-2003

Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities

2001 - 46 pp. - 21.0 x 29.7 cm

ISBN 92-9157-265-9

Jean Da Larinov Jean De Lannoy
Avenue du Rol 202/Koningstaan 202
B-1190 Bruselles/Brusstet
Tél. (32-2) 538 43 08
Fax (32-2) 538 03 41
E-mad; jean.de.lannoy@infoboard.be
URL: http://www.jean-de-lannoy.be

La librairie européenne/ De Europese Boekhandal De Europese Boeknandel
Rue de ta Loi 244/Wetstraat 244
8-1040 Bruxelles/Brussel
Tél. (32-2) 295 28 39
Fax (32-2) 735 08 60
E-mait: mait@ibourop.be
URL: http://www.libeurop.be

Moniteur beige/Belgisch Staatsbied Monitati bergarcargisch staatsbied Rue de Lovalin 40-42/Leuvenseweg 40-42 B-1000 Bruxeles/Brussel Tét. (32-2) 552 22 11 Fax (32-2) 511 01 84 E-matt eusales @just.(gov.be

DANMARK

J. H. Schuitz Information A/S Herstedvang 12 DK-2620 Albertstund Til. (45) 43 63 23 00 Fax (45) 43 63 19 69 E-mail: schultz@schultz.dk URL: http://www.schultz.dk

DEUTSCHLAND

Bundesanzeiger Verlag GmbH Bundestanzeiger verlag simon Vernidebsbirdeing Amsterdamer Straße 192 D-50735 Köh Tet, (49-221) 97 66 80 Fax (49-221) 97 66 82 78 E.Mait verließ Bundesanzeiger.de URL: http://www.bundesanzeiger.de

FAAAAA/GREECE

G. C. Eleftheroudakis SA District of the control of the contr

ESPAÑA

Roletin Oficial del Estado Botelin Official del Estado Tralalgar, 7 E-28071 Madrid 1913 84 17 15 (suscripción) Fax (34) 915 38 21 21 (labros). 913 84 17 14 (suscripción) E-mad: ciêntes € com-boo.es URL: http://www.boe.es

Mundi Prensa Libros, SA Castettó, 37 E-28001 Madrid Tel (34) 914 38 37 00 Fax (34) 915 75 39 98 E-mail, librera@mundsprensa es URL http://www.mundsprensa.com

FRANCE

Journal official Service des publications des CE 26, rue Desaix F-75727 Paris Cedex 15 Tél (33) 140 58 77 31 Fax (33) 140 58 77 00 Fax (33) 140 56 // 00 E-mait europubications @journal-officiel.gouv.fr URL: http://www.journal-officiel.gouv.fr

TRELAND

Alan Hanna's Bookshop 270 Lower Raihmines Road Dubin 6 Tel. (353-1) 496 73 98 Fax (353-1) 496 02 28 E-mait hannas Giolie

Licosa SpA Via Duca di Calabria, 1/1
Casetta postale 552
I-50125 Frimize
Tel. (39) 055 64 83 1
Fax (39) 055 64 12 57
E-mad (scea d'hicosa com
URL, http://www.hcosa.com

LUXEMBOURG

Meesageries du livre SARL messageries du tivré t 8, rue Rédicisen L-2411 Luxembourg Tél (352) 40 10 20 Fax (352) 49 06 61 E-mai: mari@mdi tu URL, http://www.mdi tu

NEDERLAND

SDU Servicecentrum Uligevers ODU DERMICECENTRUM UIIş Christoffel Plantinystraat 2 Postbus 20014 2500 EA Den Haag Tot (31-70) 378 98 80 Fax (31-70) 378 97 83 E-mail: sdu@sdu.nl URL: http://www.sdu.nl

OSTERREICH

Menz'sche Verlags- und Universitätebuchhandlung GmbH Kohmarkt 16 A-1014 Wien Tei. (43-1) 53 16 11 00 Fax (43-1) 53 16 11 67 E-Mad: manz@schwinge at URL: http://www.manz.st

PORTUGAL

Distribuidors de Livros Sertrand Ld. Grano Bertrand, SA Grupo Bertrand, SA Rua dos Terras dos Vales, 4-A Apartado 60037 P-2700 Amadora Tel. (351) 214 95 87 87 Fax (351) 214 96 02 55 E-mail: dib@ip.p1

Imprensa Nacional-Casa da Moeda, SA Sector do Publicações Oliciais Rus da Escola Polatórnica, 135 P-1250-100 Lisbos Codex Tel. (351) 213 94 57 00 Fax (351) 213 94 57 50 E-mail: spoce@incm.pt URL: http://www.incm.pt

SUOMI/FINLAND

Akateeminen Kirjakauppa/ Akademieka Bokhandein AMBORMERS GORNANGEIN
Keskuskatu I/Centralgatan 1
PUPB 126
FIN-00101 Hetsinki/Metsingtors
P./dn (358-9) 121 44 18
F./lax (358-9) 121 44 35
Sahköposit: sps @aksteeminen.com
URL: http://www.aksteeminen.com

SVERIGE

BA LTB BIJ AB Traktorvågen 11-13 S-221 82 Lund Tit. (48-46) 18 00 00 Fax (48-46) 30 79 47 E-post: bijev-pub@bij se URL: http://www.bij.se

UNITED KINGDOM

The Stationery Office Ltd Customer Services
PO Box 29
Norwich NR3 1GN
Tel. (44) 870 60 05-522
Fax (44) 870 60 05-533
E-mai: book.orders@theso co.uk
URL: http://www.itsofficial.net

SLAND

Bokabud Larusar Blöndal Skólavórdustig. 2 IS-101 Reykjavík Tel. (354) 552 55 40 Fax (354) 552 55 60 E-mail: bokabud@simnel.is

NORGE

Swete Bleckwell AS Swelle Dischwell AD Ostenjovelen 18 Boxs 6512 Etterslad N-0608 Osb T-607 2297 45 00 Fex (47) 2297 45 45 E-mail, mio**g** no swetsblackwell com

SCHWEIZ/SUISSE/SVIZZERA

Euro Info Center Schweiz Euro Info Center Schweiz
c/o OSEC
Stampierbachsiraße 85
PF 492
CH-8035 Zürich
Tel. (41-1) 355 53 15
Fax (41-1) 355 54 11
E-mait eice Gosecch
URL: http://www.osec.ch/eics

BÁLGARIJA

Europress Euromedia Ltd 59, bird Vitosha BG-1000 Sdita Ta1 (359-2) 980 37 66 Fax (359-2) 980 42 30 E-mad: Mittina & mbox c4 bg URL, http://www.europress.bg

ČESKÁ REPUBLIKA

ÚVIS odd. Publása Haveikova 22 CZ-130 00 Proha 3 Tel. (420-2) 22 72 07 34 Fex (420-2) 22 71 57 38 URL: http://www.uvis.cz

CYPRU\$

Cyprus Chamber of Commerce and Industry PO Box 21455 CY-1509 Nicosia Tel. (357-2) 88 97 52 Fax (357-2) 68 10 44 E-mait dematrap@cccl.org.cy

56

Eseti Kaubandus-Tööstuskoda (Estonian Chamber of Commerce and Industry)
Toom-Kooli 17
EE-10130 Tallinn
Tel: (372) 646 02 44
Fax (372) 648 02 45
E-mail: einro@ koda.ee
URL: http://www.koda.ee

HRVATSKA

Mediatrade Ltd Pavia Hatza 1 HR-10000 Zagreb Tel (385-1) 481 94 11 Fax (385-1) 481 94 11

MAGYARORSZÁG

Euro Info Service Euro Info Service
Szt. István krt.12
II emetel 1/A
PO Box 1039
H-1137 Budapes1
Tel. (38-1) 329 21 70
Pax (38-1) 349 20 53
E-mail: eurointo@eurointo.hu
URL: http://www.eurointo.hu

MALTA

Miller Distributore Ltd Malta International Airport PO Box 25 Luqa LOA 05 Tel. (356) 66 44 88 Fax (356) 67 67 99 E-mait: gwirth@usa.net

POLSKA

Ars Polone ars rouns Kratowskie Przedmiescie 7 Skr. pocatowa 1001 Pt.-00-950 Warszewa Tel. (48-22) 826 12 01 Pax (48-22) 826 62 40 E-maic books 119 @arspolona.com.pl

ROMÂNIA

Ruromedia Str.Dionisis Lupu nr. 65, sector 1 RO-70184 Bucuresh Tel. (40-1) 315 44 03 Fax (40-1) 312 96 46 E-mail: euromedia@mailcity.com

Centrum VTI SR Centrum V19 Nám. Slobody. 19 SK-81223 Braitslava Tel. (421-7) 54 41 83 64 Fax (421-7) 54 41 83 64 E-mad: europ@ibb1. stk.stuba.sk URL: http://www.stk.stuba.sk

SLOVENIJA

Gospodarski Vestnik Dunajska cesta 5 SLO-1000 Ljubljana Tel. (386) 613 09 16 40 Fax (386) 613 09 16 45 E-mail: europ@gvestnik si URL: http://www.gvestnik si

TURKIYE

Dünya infotel AS DUNys Inicial AS 100, Y4 Mahaliossi 34440 TR-80050 Begciar-Istanbul Tet. (90-212) 529 46 89 Fax (90-212) 629 46 27 E-mail: inicial@dunya-gazele com.tr

ARGENTINA

World Publications SA AV. Cordoba 1877 C1120 AAA Buenos Aires Tel. (54-11) 48 15 81 56 Fax (54-11) 48 15 81 56 E-mait wpbocks@ullovia com air URL: http://www.wpbocks.com.ar

AUSTRALIA

Hunter Publications PO Box 404 Abbotstord, Victoria 3067 Tel. (61-3) 94 17 53 61 Fax (61-3) 94 19 71 54 E-mail: pdavies © ozomail com au

BRESIL

Livraria Camões Livrans Cambes

Rus Britencouri da Sriva. 12 C

CEP
20043-900 Rio de Janeiro
Tel (55-21) 262 47 78

Fax (55-21) 262 47 76
E-mat: Ivrans cambes 9 nom.com br

URL http://www.incm.com br

CANADA

Les éditions La Liberté inc. Les éditions La Liberté Inc. 3020, chemin Sainte-Poy Sainte-Poy, Québec G1X 3V6 Tal. (1-418) 658 37 63 Fax (1-800) 567 54 49 E-meit liberte @ mediom.qc.ca Renout Publishing Co. Ltd Renout Publishing Co. Ltd \$369 Chemin Canotok Road, Unit 1 Ottawa. Ontario K1J 9J3 Tel. (11-613) 745 26 65 Fax (1-613) 745 76 60 E-mail: oxfor.dept@renoutbooks.com URL: http://www.renoutbooks.com URL: http://www.renoutbooks.com

EGYPT The Middle East Observer 41 Sherif Street

41 Sitem Suest Cairo Tel. (20-2) 392 69 19 Fax (20-2) 393 97 32 E-mail: inquiry@meobserver.com URL: http://www.meobserver.com.eg

EBIC India EBIC India 3rd Floor, Y. B. Chavan Centre Gen. J. Bhosalo Marg. Mumbal 400 021 Tel. (91-22) 282 60 64 Fax (91-22) 283 45 84 E-mail: ebicinda 6 vanl.com URL: http://www.ebicindia.com

JAPAN

Asahi Sanbancho Plaza #208 7-1 Sanbancho, Chiyoda-ku 7-1 Sanbardo, Craydoz-ko Tokyo 102 Tel. (81-3) 32 34 69 21 Fax. (81-3) 32 34 69 15 E-mail: books@psi-japan.co.jp URL: http://www.psi-japan.co.jp

MALAYSIA

EBIC Malaysia EBIC Malaysis
Suite 45.02. Level 45
Plaza MBI (Letter Box 45)
8 Jatan Yap Kwan Seng
50450 Kuala Lumpur
7c1. (50-3) 21 62 92 98
Pex (60-3) 21 62 61 98
E-mail: ebic@tm.net.my

MÉXICO

Mundi Prensa México, SA de CV MUNDI Prense MERICO, SA GO CV RIO Pánuco, 141 Colonia Cusuhlémoc MX-08300 Mérico, DF Tel. (12-5) 514 67 89 E-mail: 101545.2361 @compuserve.com

PHILIPPINES

ERIC Philippines EBIC Primippines 19th Floor, PS Bank Tower Sen. GB J. Puyat Ave. cor. Tindalo St. Matati Cdy Metro Marulla Tel. (33-2) 759 68 60 Fax (63-2) 759 68 90 E-mail: eccpcom@globe.com.ph URL: http://www.eccp.com

Eurochamber of Commerce in South Africa EUROCHAMBET OF COMMINICATION OF PO Box 781738
2146 Sanction
Tet. (27-11) 894 39 52
Fax (27-11) 893 55 73
E-mad: wild @ aurochamber.co.zo

SOUTH KOREA

The European Union Chamber of Commerce in Korea Commerce in Korea Shi Fi, The Shifo Hotel 202, Jangchung-dong 2 Ga, Chung-ku Seoul 100-382 Tel. (82-2) 22 53-5631/4 Fax (82-2) 22 53-5635/6 E-mad: succk evock org URL: http://www.eucck.org

SRI LANKA

EBIC Sri Lanka Trans Asia Hotel
115 Sir Chritampalam
A. Gardiner Mawatha
Colombo 2
7et. (94-1) 074 71 50 78
Fax (94-1) 44 87 79
E-mark ebicsi 6 shet.k

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Bernan Associates Sernan Associates
4611-F Assembly Drive
Lanham MD 20706-4391
Tel. (1-800) 274 44 47 (foll free tellaphone)
Fax (1-800) 865 34 50 (foll free lax)
E-mad. quory@ beman. com
URL http://www.bernan.com

ANDERE LANDER/OTHER COUNTRIES/ AUTRES PAYS

Bitte wenden Sie sich an ein Büro ihre Wahl/Pleese contact the sales office of your choice/Veuillez vous adresser au bureau de vente de votre choix Office for Official Publications of the European Communities Communities
L'2985 Luxembourg
Tel. (352) 29 29-42455
Fax (352) 29 29-42758
E-met: into-nlo-opoce@cec eu int
URL: http://eur-op.eu.int

1/2001

COPY AVAILABL

EST

000

OFFICE FOR OFFICIAL PUBLICATIONS OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES

L-2985 Euxembourg

ISBN 92-9157-265-9



BEST COPY AVAILABLE